

## LUND UNIVERSITY

#### Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients

Herzog, Simon

2018

#### Link to publication

*Citation for published version (APA):* Herzog, S. (2018). *Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients*. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Centre for Environmental and Climate Science (CEC)]. Lund University.

Total number of authors:

#### General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

- or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
   You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

**PO Box 117** 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

## Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients

SIMON HERZOG | ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE | CEC | LUND UNIVERSITY



# Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients

Simon David Herzog



#### DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Science, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended in the Blue Hall, Ecology Building, Sölvegatan 37, Lund on Friday 11<sup>th</sup> of January 2019, at 9:00 AM, for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Environmental Science

> Faculty opponent Associate Research Professor Andrew Schroth Department of Geology

> > University of Vermont

Center for Environmental and Climate Research / Department of Biology         Date of issue: 18.12.2018           Author: Simon Herzog         Sponsoring organization           Title and subtitle: Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients         Abstract:           Rivers have traditionally not been considered important sources of bioavailable iron (Fe) to the marine waters, since most Fe is lost by salinity-induced aggregation and sedimentation during estuarine mixing. However, recent studies from boreal rivers found a remarkably high Fe stability, probably due to the interaction with organic matter. Recent studies have suggested that Fe speciation is a key factor, i.e. that Fe (oxy)hydroxides are effectively removed by aggregation processes, but that organic Fe complexes (Fe-OM) are less affected by increasing salinity. This hypothesis has been supported by indirect assessments of Fe speciation (based on molecular size and Fe.C tratios). One aim of the current thesis was to directly assess variability in Fe speciation within and across rivers. It has further been proposed that variation in Fe isotopic composition reflects Fe speciation within and across rivers. It has further been proposed that variation in fe isotopic composition reflects Fe speciation within was tested in this thesis by subjecting a set of samples to both analyses. Finally, to test how colloidal size distributions in river waters and per variate and how they react to increasing salinity. The speciation, which was tested in this thesis was to gain a better understanding of what factors determine the fate of Fe from boreal rivers across estuarine salinity gradients. For this purpose, 10 rivers, from the north to the south of Sweden, with different catchment characteristics were considered. Among the river mouths a significant, but variable contribution of Fe-OM in relation to Fe (oxy)hydroxides was det	Organization	Document name: Doctoral	Dissertation						
Author: Simon Herzog         Sponsoring organization           Title and subtitle: Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients           Abstract:           Rivers have traditionally not been considered important sources of bioavailable iron (Fe) to the marine waters, since most Fe is tob by salinity-induced aggregation and sedimentation during estuarine mixing. However, recent studies from boreal rivers found a remarkably high Fe stability, probably due to the interaction with organic matter. Recent studies have suggested that Fe speciation is a ker factor, i.e. that Fe (oxyl)ydroxides are effectively removed by aggregation processes, but that organic Fe complexes (Fe-OM) are less affected by increasing salinity. This hypothesis has been supported by indirect assessments of Fe speciation (based on molecular size and Fe-C ratios). One aim of the current thesis was to directly assess variability, which was assessed by artificial seawater mixing experiments. Another aim was to explore what factors may control temporal and spatial variability in Fe speciation, which was tested in this thesis by subjecting a set of samples to both analyses. Finally, to test how colloidal size distributions in river waters and zeta potential. The combination of these methods provided the potential for a comprehensive picture of the Fe phases present in river water and how they react to increasing salinity. The overarching salinity than Fe-OM was confirmed by selective errowal of the sourch as a significant, but variable is one feators Fe export to open waters. However, Fe-OM complexes were also feators for exployind/oxides are more affected by increasing salinity than Fe-OM was confirmed by selective removal of Fe (oxyl)hydroxides are more affected by increasing salinity frances and the contribution of Fe-E ADM complexes were also found in the aggregated fraction, illustrating that the control of Fe stability is	Center for Environmental and Climate Research / Department of Biology	Id Climate Date of issue: 18.12.2018 iology							
Title and subtitle: Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients           Abstract:         Rivers have traditionally not been considered important sources of bioavailable iron (Fe) to the marine waters, since most Fe is tob by salinity-induced aggregation and sedimentation during estuarine mixing. However, recent studies from boreal rivers found a remarkably high Fe stability, probably due to the interaction with organic matter. Recent studies have suggested that Fe speciation is a ker factor, i.e. that Fe (oxy)hydroxides are effectively removed by aggregation processes, but that organic Fe complexes (Fe-OM) are less affected by increasing salinity. This hypothesis has been supported by indirect assessments of Fe speciation (based on molecular size and Fe: Cratios). One aim of the current thesis was to directly assess variability, which was assessed by artificial seawater mixing experiments. Another aim was to explore what factors may control temporal and spatial variability in Fe speciation, which was tested in this thesis by subjecting a set of samples to both analyses. Finally, to test how colloidal size distributions in river waters vary with regards to surface charge and Fe speciation. XAS analysis was combined with dynamic light scattering and zeta potential. The combination of these methods provided the potential for a comprehensive picture of the Fe phases present in river water and how they react to increasing salinity. The overarching salinity francesing as a better understanding of what factors are sufficient effect for 56 moboreal rivers across estuarine salinity gradients. For this purpose, 10 rivers, from the north to south of Sweden, with different catchment toharacteristics were considered. Among the river mouths a significant, but variable contribution of Fe-OM in relation to Fe favors Fe export to open waters. However, Fe-OM complexes were also found in the aggregated fraction, illustrating that the control of F	Author: Simon Herzog	Sponsoring organization	Sponsoring organization						
Abstract:         Rivers have traditionally not been considered important sources of bioavailable iron (Fe) to the marine waters, since most Fe is ost by salinity-induced aggregation and sedimentation during estuarine mixing. However, recent studies from boreal rivers found a remarkably high Fe stability, probably due to the interaction with organic matter. Recent studies have suggested that Fe speciation is a key factor, i.e. that Fe (oxy)/pd/oxides are effectively removed by aggregation processes, but that organic Fe complexes (Fe-OM) are less affected by increasing salinity. This hypothesis has been supported by indirect assessments of Fe speciation in boreal river waters, by X-ray absorbance spectroscopy (XAS), and to examine the link to Fe stability, which was assessed by artificial seawater mixing experiments. Another aim was to explore what factors may control temporal and spatial variability in Fe speciation, which was tested in this thesis by subjecting a set of samples to both analyses. Finally, to test how colloidal size distributions in river waters vary with regards to surface charge and Fe speciation, XAS analysis was combined with dynamic light scattering and zeta potential. The combination of these methods provided the potential for a comprehensive picture of the Fe phases present in river water and how they react to increasing salinity. The overarching and mot this thesis was to gain a better understanding of what factors determine the fact of Fe from boreal rivers across estuarine salinity gradients. For this purpose, 10 rivers, from the north to the south of Sweden, with different catchment characteristics were considered. Among the river mouths a significant, but variable contribution of Fe-OM was contribution of Fe-OM complexes were also found in the aggregated fraction, illustrating that the control of Fe sobility in ot simply explained by the prevalence of the respective Fe phases alone.           The He-OM contribution was more do	Title and subtitle: Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients								
ISBN 978-91-7753-936-0 (print); ISBN 978-91-7753-937-7 (pdf)       Language: English         Recipient's notes       Number of pages 166       Price         Security classification       Security classification       Security classification	Rivers have traditionally not been considered important sources of bioavailable iron (Fe) to the marine waters, since most Fe is lost by salinity-induced aggregation and sedimentation during estuarine mixing. However, recent studies from boreal rivers found a remarkably high Fe stability, probably due to the interaction with organic matter. Recent studies have suggested that Fe speciation is a key factor, i.e. that Fe (oxy)hydroxides are effectively removed by aggregation processes, but that organic Fe complexes (Fe-OM) are less affected by increasing salinity. This hypothesis has been supported by indirect assessments of Fe speciation (based on molecular size and Fe.C ratios). One aim of the current thesis was to directly assess variability in Fe speciation in boreal river waters, by X-ray absorbance spectroscopy (XAS), and to examine the link to Fe stability, which was assessed by artificial seawater mixing experiments. Another aim was to explore what factors may control temporal and spatial variability in Fe speciation, which was tested in this thesis by subjecting a set of samples to both analyses. Finally, to test how colloidal size distributions in river waters vary with regards to surface charge and Fe speciation, XAS analysis was combined with dynamic light scattering and zeta potential. The combination of these methods provided the potential for a comprehensive picture of the Fe phases present in river water and how they react to increasing salinity. The overarching aim of this thesis was to gain a better understanding of what factors determine the fast of Fe from boreal rivers across estuarine salinity gradients. For this purpose, 10 rivers, from the onth to the south of Sweden, with different cathment characteristics were considered. Among the river mouths a significant, but variable contribution of Fe-OM was confirmed by selective removal of Fe (oxy)hydroxides are more affected by increasing salinity than Fe-OM was confirmed by selective removal of Fe (oxy)hydroxide wase sheas alone. The rease salon								
Recipient's notes     Number of pages 166     Price       Security classification     Price	ISBN 978-91-7753-936-0 (print); ISBI	N 978-91-7753-937-7 (pdf)	Language: English						
Security classification	Recipient's notes	Number of pages 166	Price						
	Security classification								

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature	[ teng	Date 06 12 2018
Signature		Dale 00.12.2010
	$(1^{+}0^{-})$	
	V	

# Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients

Simon David Herzog



Cover illustration by Vera Bay Herzog

Copyright Simon Herzog

Paper 1: Reprinted with permission from Herzog, S. D., Persson, P., & Kritzberg, E. S. (2017). Salinity Effects on Iron Speciation in Boreal River Waters. *Environ Sci Technol*, *51*(17), 9747-9755. Copyright 2017 American Chemical Society.

Faculty of Science Centre for Environmental and Climate Research & Department of Biology ISBN 978-91-7753-936-0 (print) ISBN 978-91-7753-937-7 (pdf)

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2019



"No one ever steps in the same river twice" (Heraclitus)

## Table of Contents

Popular Science Summary	8
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning	10
List of figures	12
List of Tables	14
List of Abbreviations	15
List of Papers	16
Author Contributions	17
Introduction	19
The role of Fe in marine waters	19
Rivers as Fe sources to the open sea	20
Fe in the Baltic Sea	21
Motivation of the thesis	22
Methods and implementation	24
Sampling	24
Analytical methods	
Main findings	30
Fe speciation in river water	30
The fate of Fe at increasing salinity	33
Spatial and temporal variation of riverine Fe speciation	34
Link between Fe isotopic composition and Fe speciation	
Colloidal size distribution and surface charge	
Salinity effect on the colloidal size distribution and surface charge	
Conclusion and Outlook	40
References	42
Acknowledgements	50
Paper I	55
Paper II	75
Paper III	105
Paper IV	137

## Popular Science Summary

Rivers are important sources of iron and other nutrients to coastal and marine waters. During the last few decades, iron concentrations in Swedish and Finnish rivers, which drain into the Baltic Sea, has increased strongly. The implications of this increase to the Baltic Sea depends on the fate of iron when it meats the saline water in the estuaries. Iron gets transported mainly in the form of small particles - colloids. Those colloids are composed either of iron oxides or organic Fe complexes. The composition of the colloids is important, because it affects how the iron behaves in the salinity gradient. If the iron-bearing particles remain in solution in the water it can reach the open waters of the Baltic Sea.

Iron is an essential nutrient for phytoplankton, since it is involved in key processes like photosynthesis and respiration. During intense algal blooms, iron can be a limiting factor for growth, especially for the potentially toxic blue-green algae, which have a particularly high iron demand. More intense blooms in the Baltic Sea have been observed during the last decades, posing a threat to the ecosystem, since they can be toxic to animals and humans. Furthermore, the bluegreen algae provide a positive feedback to eutrophication, by adding nitrogen to the system through nitrogen fixation, and by causing oxygen depletion when the algal biomass is degraded. The lack of oxygen result in the release of phosphorus from sediments, and further in a loss habitat and biodiversity, habitat degradation, as well as changes in food web dynamics.

The traditional wisdom, however, is that the majority of the iron from rivers aggregate when exposed the saline conditions and consequently sink to sediment in the estuary. In the sediment iron can bind phosphorus and keep it from the water. In this way iron can instead counteract eutrophication, by acting as a phosphorus sink.

To better understand iron export from rivers into the open sea, I wanted to study what factors determine the fate of riverine iron in the estuarine mixing zone. For that purpose, 10 rivers were sampled, from the north to the south of Sweden. The composition of iron – whether it was iron oxides or organic iron complexes – was analyzed by X-ray absorption spectroscopy at synchrotron facilities.

It was found that all rivers contained a mix of organic iron complexes and iron oxides. The relative contribution of those two forms of iron varied between the rivers, but overall the fraction of organic iron complexes was surprisingly large, and it was larger during high discharge in spring than during low discharge in autumn. A very important finding was that the organic iron complexes were much more resistant across the salinity gradient, while the Fe oxides aggregated to a large extent. This, in combination with the high prevalence of organic Fe complexes, suggest that the rising iron concentrations in rivers may result in more iron reaching the open waters of the Baltic Sea, where it could fuel algal blooms. However, even if the organic iron complexes were more prevalent than expected, the majority of the iron was in the oxide form, and can consequently enhance the phosphorus burial in coastal sediments, which may counteract eutrophication. Further studies are needed to understand the role that iron plays to the cycling of important nutrients in the Baltic Sea.

## Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Floder och åar är viktiga källor för järn och andra näringsämnen till Östersjön. De senaste decennierna har järnkoncentrationen i svenska och finska åar ökat kraftigt, vilket skulle kunna leda till en ökad transport av järn till Östersjön. Vilken effekt detta kan ha för Östersjön beror på vad som händer med järnet när det möter det salta vattnet i Östersjön. Järn transporteras huvudsakligen i form av små partiklar - kolloider. Dessa kolloider består antingen av järnoxider eller organiska järnkomplex. Kolloidernas kemiska sammansättning är av betydelse då det påverkar vad som händer med järnet i saltgradienten. Om de järnbärande kolloiderna stannar kvar i vattenfasen kan järnet nå de öppna vattnen i Östersjön.

Järn är ett essentiellt näringsämne växtplankton, eftersom järn är inblandat i nyckelprocesser såsom fotosyntes och respiration. Under kraftiga algblomningar kan järn begränsa tillväxten, speciellt för de potentiellt giftiga blågrönalgerna som har särskilt stort järnbehov. Förekomsten av blågrönalgblomningar i Östersjön har ökat de senaste decennierna, vilket är ett hot mot ekosystemet med tanke på att blågrönalger kan vara giftiga för djur och människor. Dessutom kan blågrönalger skapa en positiv feedback för övergödning, genom att tillföra kväve till systemet genom kvävefixering, och genom att ge upphov till syrebrist när algbiomassan bryts ner. Bristen på syre kan i sin tur leda till att fosfor frigörs från sedimenten, och en förlust av biodiversitet och levnadsmiljöer, samt förändringar i födoväven.

Den gängse bilden är emellertid att merparten av järnet från åar och floder aggregerar när det möter det salta vattnet och sjunker till sedimentet. I sedimentet kan järnet binda in fosfor och hålla det borta från vattnet. På så vis kan järnet i stället motverka övergödning, genom att verka som en fosforsänka.

För att bättre förstå transporten av järn från åar till öppet hav ville jag undersöka vad som händer med järnet när sötvatten från vattendragen blandas med marint saltvatten. I det syftet studerades tio åar från norra till södra Sverige. Järnets sammansättning – huruvida det var järnoxider eller organiska järnkomplex – analyserades med röntgenabsorptionsspektroskopi vid synkrotronljusanläggningar.

Resultaten visade att alla åmynningar hade en blandning av organiska järnkomplex och järnoxider. Det relativa bidraget av de två järnformerna varierade, men överlag var andelen organiska järnkomplex oväntat stor, och den var större under höga flöden på våren än låga flöden på hösten. Ett centralt resultat var att de organiska järnkomplexen var mycket mer stabila över salinitetsgradienter än järnoxider som i stor utsträckning aggregerade. Detta, tillsammans med den stora andelen organiska järnkomplex, indikerar att de ökande järnkoncentrationerna i många åar kan leda till att mer järn når till öppna vatten i Östersjön där de kan gynna algblomningar. Även om andelen organiska järnkomplex var oväntat hög, så var merparten av järnet i form av järnoxider, och kan följaktligen öka inbindningen av fosfor i sedimenten, vilket kan motverka övergödning. Fler studier som belyser vilken roll järn spelar för viktiga näringscykler i Östersjön behövs.

#### List of figures

Figure 1. Map of river catchments in Sweden. The rivers sampled for this thesis are shown with name and the catchment marked in blue
Figure 2. Fe remaining in suspension in response to increasing salinity for river Öre and Örekil. The squares denote the <i>in situ</i> measurements and the triangles the theoretical values. Theoretically calculated Fe concentrations are based on the loss of Fe in the artificial seawater mixing experiments and the dilution factor (From Paper II)
Figure 3. High resolution WT modulus ( $\eta = 4, \sigma = 2$ ) of EXAFS data of a river water sample. The areas representing the different Fe paths are denoted by C (Fe-C), C/O (Fe-C-C/O), and Fe (Fe-Fe)
Figure 4. A selection of high resolution WT modulus ( $\eta$ = 4, $\sigma$ = 2) of EXAFS data from river mouths, and the two upstream sites (Svineö and Biveröd) of the river Helge catchment. The samples are plotted as a function of k (Å <sup>-1</sup> ) on the x-axis and R (Å) on the y-axis. Data from Paper II
Figure 5. FeK $\beta_{2,5}$ X-ray emission spectra of the river mouth sample and the two upstream samples of river Helge. And the two references for Fe(II) (green) for Fe(III) (red) from Paper II. The dotted lines are included for visual guidance according to the peaks in the references
Figure 6. High resolution WT modulus ( $\eta = 4, \sigma = 2$ ) of EXAFS data of an <i>in situ</i> river water sample and the corresponding salinity induced aggregates at salinity 25 from Paper I. The samples are plotted as a function of k (Å–1) on the x-axis and R (Å) on the y-axis
Figure 7. The change of Fe in suspension in response to increasing salinity (0-35) of three rivers Lyckeby (A), Mörrum (B) and Örekil (C) on the left and the corresponding WT plot on the right from Paper II
Figure 8. The change in Fe in suspension in response to increasing salinity (0-35) plotted on the left from river Lyckeby. Black line denotes sampling in autumn and red line denotes sampling in spring. High resolution WT modulus ( $\eta$ = 4, $\sigma$ = 2) of EXAFS data from the data of the according river mouth sample
Figure 9. $\delta^{56}$ Fe (‰) of three fractions - <i>in situ</i> river water, salinity-induced aggregates, and supernatant - with error bars (±2 $\sigma$ ) and the CN-ratio of river Kalix (Paper III). The discharge is shown in the background for guidance 37

Figure 10. Overview of the colloidal size distribution of samples from River Lyckeby (from Paper IV). Panel A shows river water before and after

#### List of Tables

Table 1. Basic water chemistry data and catchments information of site
considered in this study
Table 2. k <sup>3</sup> -weighted Fe K-edge EXAFS fits of a selection of river mouth sample and the two upstream samples Svineö and Biveröd.
Table 3. LCF results for river mouth samples Örekil, Lyckeby and Emån, Helge and the upstream samples Svineö and Biveröd.

#### List of Abbreviations

CN	Coordination Number
DLS	Dynamic Light Scattering
EXAFS	Extended X-ray Absorption Fine Structure
Fe	Iron
Fe-OM	Organically complexed Fe
FeTC	Iron Transport Capacity
FIFFF	Flow Field-Flow Fractionation
HERFD	High-Energy Resolution Fluorescence Detection
LCF	Linear Combination Fitting
MS	Multiple-Scattering
Ν	Nitrogen
OC	Organic Carbon
OM	Organic Matter
Р	Phosphorous
SS	Single-Scattering
TOC	Total Organic Carbon
WT	Wavelet Transforms
XANES	X-ray Absorption Near Edge Structure
XAS	X-ray Absorbance Spectroscopy

#### List of Papers

This thesis is based on the following papers, referred to by their roman numerals:

- I. Herzog, S. D., P. Persson, and E. S. Kritzberg. 2017. Salinity Effects on Iron Speciation in Boreal River Waters. *Environ Sci Technol* 51:9747-9755.
- II. Herzog, S. D., P. Persson, K. Kvashnina and E. S. Kritzberg. Enhanced Iron Transport Capacity along Estuarine salinity Gradients due to Organic Iron Complexes (*in review*)
- III. Herzog, S. D., S. Conrad, J. Ingri, P. Persson, and E. S. Kritzberg. Seasonal variation in riverine Fe speciation and the fate over estuarine salinity gradients (*Manuscript*).
- IV. Herzog, S. D., L. Gentile, U. Olsson, P. Persson, and E. S. Kritzberg. Characterization of Boreal River Colloids and their Fate at high Salinity (*Manuscript*).

#### Author Contributions

- I. SH and EK developed the original idea and designed the study. SH carried out the fieldwork and lab work. SH, PP and KK performed the XAS analyses and subsequent data treatment. SH, PP and EK analyzed the data. SH wrote the manuscript with support from PP and EK.
- II. EK and SH conceived and designed the study. SH carried out the fieldwork and lab work. SH and PP performed the XAS analyses and subsequent data treatment. SH, PP and EK analyzed the data. SH wrote the manuscript with support from PP and EK.
- III. SH, SC, PP, JI and EK conceived and designed the study. SH and SC carried out the field- and lab work. SH and PP performed the XAS analyses and subsequent data treatment. SC performed the stable isotope analysis. SH and SC analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript with contribution from EK, JI and PP.
- IV. SH, LG, EK, UO and PP conceived the original idea. SH and LG designed the study. SH carried out the fieldwork. SH and LG conducted the experiments. SH and PP performed the XAS analyses and subsequent data treatment. LG performed the DLS and zeta potential measurements and data treatment with assistance from SH. SH, LG and EK wrote the manuscript with contribution from PP and UO.

List of Authors: Simon Herzog (SH), Emma Kritzberg (EK), Per Persson (PP), Kristina Kvashnina (KK), Sarah Conrad (SC), Johan Ingri (JI), Luigi Gentile (LG) and Ulf Olsson (UO).

## Introduction

#### The role of Fe in marine waters

Iron (Fe) is an element of pivotal importance in estuarine and marine waters, influencing the mobility, availability and biogeochemistry of numerous other elements and compounds (Tagliabue et al. 2017). For instance, Fe is a cofactor of enzymes involved in fundamental metabolic processes like photosynthesis and nitrogen assimilation, which are of particular relevance to many marine phototrophs (Boyd and Ellwood 2010, Sunda and Huntsman 2015). Exceedingly low Fe concentrations in the open ocean (0.02-0.5 nmol/L; (Buesseler and Boyd 2003), which are due to the low solubility of Fe under oxic and nonacidic conditions (Buesseler and Boyd 2003, Jickells et al. 2005), mean that phytoplankton production in about a quarter of the world's oceans are Fe limited (Raiswell and Canfield 2012). This was first postulated by John Martin's "iron hypothesis" (Martin and Fitzwater 1988, Martin 1990) and later supported by several artificial Fe enrichment experiments in ocean waters (De Baar et al. 2005, Boyd et al. 2007). Availability of Fe is thereby influencing the removal of atmospheric carbon via the ocean's biological pump (Falkowski et al. 2000).

Due to the exceptionally high surface reactivity of its mineral phases, Fe readily interacts with phosphorus (P) and organic carbon (OC) among others (Stumm and Morgan 1996). Recent findings suggest that 21 % of OC in marine and freshwater sediments are preserved from microbial mineralization by its association with reactive Fe minerals (Lalonde et al. 2012). It has also been shown that Fe is a key controller of P burial, and may act as an estuarine filter for P (Asmala et al. 2017; Lenstra et al. 2018).

These examples illustrate that Fe in direct and indirect ways affect the productivity of aquatic systems, and is intricately linked to the sequestration of carbon. Therefore, understanding the supply, removal and bioavailability of Fe is instrumental to evaluate future scenarios of global climate change (Muller et al. 2018).

#### Rivers as Fe sources to the open sea

Sources of Fe to marine waters are riverine inputs, atmospheric deposition, hydrothermal vents, re-suspended sediments, and sediment pore water from continental shelves (Wells et al. 1995, Jickells et al. 2005, Tagliabue et al. 2017). Typically, rivers have been viewed as insignificant sources of Fe to off-shore marine waters, since many major rivers exhibit extensive loss of Fe by aggregation and sedimentation (Jickells et al. 2005).

In freshwaters, interactions with organic matter (OM) support the stability of Fe, where it would otherwise precipitate and sediment (Shapiro 1966). Thus, in limnic systems Fe concentrations are relatively high and rarely limiting (Vrede and Tranvik 2006). The association between Fe and OM can be roughly divided into two phases: Fe (oxy)hydroxides associated with OM, and organically complexed mononuclear Fe (Fe-OM) (Hassellöv et al. 1999, Andersson et al. 2006, Breitbarth et al. 2010). When riverine freshwater enters the estuary, increasing salinity and pH promote the loss of Fe by aggregation (Sholkovitz 1976, Chester and Jickells 2003, Nowostawska et al. 2008). Typically >90 % of Fe gets removed from the suspended fraction (Chester and Jickells 2003, Kritzberg et al. 2014). There are several mechanisms that may invoke aggregation and destabilization of Fe in response to increasing salinity. First, colloidal repulsion, promoted by negatively charged OM, is reduced due to neutralization of the surface charge, favoring aggregation and co-precipitation of Fe and OM (Boyle et al. 1977, Sander et al. 2004, Nowostawska et al. 2008). Neutralization of negatively charged functional groups of the OM may further weaken the interaction between colloidal Fe and OM (Turner and Millward 2002). Increasing concentrations of divalent cations (magnesium and calcium), which compete with Fe for binding sites of organic ligands, may promote the release and hydrolysis of Fe-OM (Fujii et al. 2008). Finally, salinity impacts Fe stability by the compression of water in the presence of dissolved ions, resulting in "salting out" of the organic complexes (Turner and Millward 2002, Turner et al. 2004).

Recent studies on Fe transport across estuarine salinity gradients have found that the Fe transport capacity (FeTC) – the fraction of Fe remaining in suspension at high salinity - is highly variable (1% to 55%) and that boreal rivers with high concentrations of OC and humic substances display remarkably high Fe stability (Krachler et al. 2005, Krachler et al. 2010, Kritzberg et al. 2014). It has further been suggested that the speciation of Fe is governing the variation in FeTC in the estuary, *i.e.* that the physicochemical processes in the mixing zone mainly destabilize Fe (oxy)hydroxides, while Fe-OM is less affected (Kritzberg et al. 2014, Krachler et al. 2015). Indirect assessments, based on size separation and Fe/OC ratios support such a hypothesis (Krachler et al. 2010, Kritzberg et al. 2014).

#### Fe in the Baltic Sea

The rivers studied in this thesis drain into the Baltic Sea (Figure 1). The Baltic Sea is one of the biggest brackish water bodies and is heavily influenced by freshwater from rivers, which represent a major source of nutrients, OM and pollutants (Agrell et al. 2001, Grimvall and Stålnacke 2001, Deutsch et al. 2012). The high riverine input of Fe and OM, in combination with the relatively low salinity, render Fe concentrations in the Baltic Sea high (15–144 nmol L<sup>-1</sup>; Bothian Sea – Baltic proper, (Gelting et al. 2010) compared to the open sea. In fact, the high Fe concentrations have been suggested as one factor contributing to the dominance of cyanobacteria during the recurrent summer blooms. Nevertheless, because phytoplankton biomass in the Baltic Sea is at times exceptionally high, and due to the particularly high Fe demand of cyanobacteria, it has been suggested that Fe can limit N fixation and growth of cyanobacteria here as well (Stal et al. 1999, Stolte et al. 2006).

Cyanobacterial blooms have increased in frequency and intensity in the Baltic Sea during the last century (Finni et al. 2001). Cyanobacterial N fixation supplies the system with new N and provides a positive feedback to eutrophication. Eutrophication enhances the downward flux of OM, which during decomposition consumes oxygen and promote hypoxia (Vahtera et al. 2007) (Conley et al. 2011).

While riverine Fe supply may potentially fuel cyanobacterial growth in the Baltic, Fe removal during estuarine mixing may act in the opposite direction, by enhancing P burial in sediments (Lenstra et al., Lalonde et al. 2012, Asmala et al. 2017). However, during periods of hypoxia, recycling of P and Fe from sediments due to reducing conditions is enhanced, which have been shown to sustain cyanobacterial abundance (Funkey et al. 2014).

Cyanobacterial blooms and hypoxia have severe impacts on ecosystem services in the Baltic Sea through habitat degradation, as well as changes in food web dynamics, biodiversity, fishery, and aesthetic values (Vahtera et al. 2007, HELCOM 2010, Conley et al. 2011). The environmental status of the Baltic Sea has received ample attention from the scientific community, politicians and the civil society, and there is a broad consensus that efforts should be made to reduce eutrophication and cyanobacterial blooms (Zillén and Conley 2010). While management efforts have been focused on reducing N and P inputs, the role of Fe in controlling nutrient dynamics in the Baltic warrants further studies.

#### Motivation of the thesis

A striking trend of increasing Fe concentrations has been reported for Swedish and Finnish rivers draining into the Baltic Sea, but also for many other regions in Northern Europe and North America (Kritzberg and Ekstrom 2012, Sarkkola et al. 2013, Temnerud et al. 2014, Weyhenmeyer et al. 2014, Björnerås et al. 2017). The consequences of increasing riverine Fe for the receiving system depend first and foremost on the fate of Fe in the estuarine salinity gradient.

The overarching aim of this thesis was to gain a better understanding of what factors determine the fate of Fe from boreal rivers across estuarine salinity gradients. As mentioned previously, it has been proposed that the fate of Fe in estuarine gradients is largely dependent on the relative contribution of Fe-OM and Fe (oxy)hydroxide (Stolpe and Hassellöv 2007, Krachler et al. 2012, Kritzberg et al. 2014). The current understanding of how these two phases respond to increasing salinity relies on indirect assessments based on size separation, such as membrane filtration, ultrafiltration, and flow field fractionation coupled to ultraviolet and inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry detection techniques (Forsgren et al. 1996, Hassellöv et al. 1999, Stolpe and Hassellöv 2007, Krachler et al. 2010). While such studies have improved our knowledge of the physical partitioning of Fe fractions, Fe-OM and Fe (oxy)hydroxides are overlapping in size, from the nano- to the  $\mu$ m-range (Wilkinson and Lead 2007, Hirst et al. 2017).

Identifying the boundaries and separating macromolecules, nanoparticles, and colloids in environmental systems is highly challenging given the complex interactions among phases (Lead and Wilkinson 2006). Thus, to fully understand how the different Fe phases respond to increasing salinity, and ultimately what determines Fe stability across estuarine gradients, a direct assessment of the Fe speciation is required. For that purpose, X-ray absorbance spectroscopy (XAS), which has previously used to determine the Fe species in water samples (Sundman et al. 2014), was used. Several studies have also suggested that Fe isotopic composition reflect Fe speciation (Ingri et al. 2006, Schroth et al. 2011, Ilina et al. 2013). In addition to Fe speciation, the stability and transport of colloids depend on their size and surface charge. Thus, by combining methods that assess Fe speciation with methods that characterize colloidal properties, a more comprehensive picture can potentially be reached.

The specific research themes I address in this thesis are:

i. Variability in the contribution of Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxide in river mouths.

- ii. The link between Fe speciation and FeTC along estuarine salinity gradients.
- iii. Spatial and seasonal factors controlling variability in Fe speciation.
- iv. The link between Fe isotopic composition and Fe speciation.
- v. Colloidal size distributions in river waters and if they differ with regards to surface charge or Fe speciation.
- vi. How the colloidal size distributions are affected by increasing salinity, and how that connects to FeTC.

In this thesis, XAS was applied for a direct characterization of the Fe speciation (Papers I - IV). Paper I is focused on the comparison of Fe speciation in in situ river waters and aggregates formed at increasing salinity, to establish if there is preferential removal of a particular phase. Paper II is aiming to link differences in Fe speciation to variability in FeTC across salinity gradients. This was evaluated based on samples from eight river mouths, four of which were sampled at both high and low flow conditions, and two upstream samples from one of the river catchments. Based on these samples the effect of seasonal and spatial controls on Fe speciation could also be addressed. In Paper III two northern rivers were sampled from winter base-flow (pre-flood) over the spring flood and until post flood conditions. The purpose was to explore how discharge driven changes in hydrogeological pathways affect Fe speciation and FeTC. Moreover, the isotopic signature of Fe was determined to explore the links between Fe speciation and isotopic composition. Paper IV is combining XAS and dynamic light scattering (DLS) to explore Fe speciation and colloidal characteristics such as size and surface charge, and how these are affected at increasing salinity.

## Methods and implementation

#### Sampling

For this thesis, ten rivers along the Swedish coastline (Figure 1) were considered. They were chosen to include a wide range of climate and catchment characteristics as well as Fe and organic carbon (OC) concentrations (Table 1). The size of river catchments varied between 758 and 28113 km<sup>2</sup> and forest was the dominating land cover for all catchments. Rivers in the northern part of Sweden are in the subarctic climate zone with a mean annual temperature of  $\sim$ 3°C and marked with seasonal temperature variations, with long cold winters and short, mild summers (Peel et al. 2007). The river catchments in the south are located in a milder climate with a mean annual temperature around 10°C with less pronounced temperature variability over the year (SMHI; http://vattenweb.smhi.se).

Site	Catchment size <sup>a</sup> (km <sup>2</sup> )	Discharge <sup>a</sup> (m³/s)	Total Fe <sup>⊳</sup> (µg/L)	TOC <sup>♭</sup> (mg/L)	pH⁵
R. Kalix	28113	333	965	4.9	6.9
R. Råne	4207	55	1550	8.4	6.8
R. Öre	3029	35	995	11.8	6.7
R. Emån	4471	33	740	14.5	7.1
R. Alster	1525	10	665	14.2	6.9
R. Ljungby	758	2	100	16.8	6.8
R. Lyckeby	810	6	1800	19.9	6.7
R. Mörrum	3369	28	505	13.7	7.0
R. Helge	4724	32	1900	18.3	7.3
Biveröd*	28	1	n.a.	26.5	6.7
Svineö*	44	<0.1	4200	29.0	4.4
R. Örekil	1340	26	555	11.7	6.9

Table 1. Basic water chemistry data and catchments information of sites considered in this study.

<sup>a</sup>Data from the Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences (SLU) (http://miljodata.slu.se/mvm/). <sup>b</sup>Swedish Meteorological and Hydrological Institute (SMHI) (http://vattenweb.se). \*upstream samples of River Helge (5 year average of discharge, total Fe, total organic carbon (TOC) and pH from 2010-2015).



Figure 1. Map of river catchments in Sweden. The rivers sampled for this thesis are shown with name and the catchment marked in blue.

To encompass seasonal variability the river mouths of Emån, Lyckeby, Mörrum and Helge were sampled both during autumn and spring (Paper I). Moreover, the rivers Kalix and Råne were sampled from early May to mid-June, to cover base-flow condition during pre-flood, peak discharge and post-flood of the annual spring flood (Paper III). For spatial variability, the River Helge was sampled at the river mouth and two upstream sites: the 1<sup>st</sup> order stream Svineö draining a peat bog, the 2<sup>nd</sup> order stream Biveröd in a predominantly forested landscape further down the river course (Paper II). Additionally, for two rivers (Öre and Örekil), transects starting at the river mouth and extending over the estuarine salinity gradient were sampled (Paper II).

While many studies addressing Fe dynamics in aqueous systems focus on the filterable fraction, samples for this thesis were not filtered, but a 150- $\mu$ m mesh was used to ensure homogenous samples free of large detritus. Filtration is motivated when a large fraction of total Fe concentrations are bound in biota, as in marine systems or turbid waters. However, in these boreal rivers Fe concentrations are exceptionally high and the contribution of Fe bound to biota is negligible. Thus, since an overarching aim of this thesis is to understand to what extent Fe survives estuarine mixing, it is imperative to include all Fe. Filtration would mean that up to 60 % of riverine Fe may not be considered (Pokrovsky and Schott (2002), and that the interactions between particulate, colloidal and dissolved Fe phases would be omitted.

#### Analytical methods

*In artificial seawater mixing experiments,* FeTC was experimentally evaluated. For this purpose river water was mixed with artificial seawater at a fixed ratio (6:1 vol:vol). The samples were placed on a shaker in darkness for 24-48h, before separating the salinity-induced aggregates by centrifugation. Total Fe concentration was measured in the supernatant and related to that of the *in situ* sample to determine the FeTC as the fraction of Fe remaining in suspension (%). A similar procedure was adopted to separate aggregates that were characterized for Fe speciation (XAS) and isotopic composition, but with a larger volume of water to acquire enough material.

The FeTC derived from the artificial seawater mixing experiments were in well aligned with the estuarine transects sampled. In Figure 2, the theoretical values for Fe along the estuarine salinity gradient, calculated based on salinity induced aggregation in the artificial seawater mixing experiments, and dilution estimated by salinity, are shown next to the measured in situ values. Theoretical values were only slightly lower than the in situ values for River Örekil, while a larger deviation was found for River Öre, especially at the lower levels of salinity. Centrifugation steps in the lab experiments may overestimate the loss of Fe, whereas in estuaries, aggregation may occur without significant sedimentation (Forsgren and Jansson 1992).



Figure 2. Fe remaining in suspension in response to increasing salinity for river Öre and Örekil. The squares denote the *in situ* measurements and the triangles the theoretical values. Theoretically calculated Fe concentrations are based on the loss of Fe in the artificial seawater mixing experiments and the dilution factor (From Paper II).

*Synchrotron-based X-ray absorption spectroscopy (XAS)* is a powerful method to determine the Fe speciation and oxidation state in natural samples (Vilgé-Ritter et al. 1999, Karlsson et al. 2008). The basic principles behind XAS is that X-rays strike and excite core electrons of an atom, which in turn get either promoted to an unoccupied level, or ejected from the atom and consequently create a core hole. Dissociation of the electron will produce an excited ion as well as a photoelectron. The scattering of the photoelectron will modulate the absorption coefficient, and both the local transitions and the effects from the out-going photoelectron can be measured and analyzed (Newville 2004).

XAS was used in all studies of the current thesis to distinguish between Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxides, and to determine the oxidation state of Fe. The analyses were done on freeze-dried samples of *in situ* river water as well as salinity induced aggregates.

The XAS data was analyzed using several methods to gain structural information. The wavelet transform (WT) method was used to qualitatively interpret the backscattering of atoms in higher coordination shells (Funke et al. 2005). The different backscattering atoms appear in different areas in the WT plot depending on their atomic number and consequently the number of electrons, as shown in an example in Figure 3. The feature representing Fe (oxy)hydroxides originates from Fe-Fe scattering paths and is indicated as Fe. Fe-OM complexes are represented by a Fe-C and a multiple Fe-C-C(O or N) scattering path, indicated as C and C/O, respectively.

The local coordination environment of Fe was further analyzed by using the extended X-ray absorption fine structure (EXAFS) region. EXAFS provides data on the local structure by quantitative modeling with input structures related to the natural samples. In our case goethite and complexed trisoxalatiron(III) were used,



Figure 3. High resolution WT modulus ( $\eta$  = 4,  $\sigma$  = 2) of EXAFS data of a river water sample. The areas representing the different Fe paths are denoted by C (Fe-C), C/O (Fe-C-C/O), and Fe (Fe-Fe).

since they contain the relevant scattering paths (Fe–Fe, Fe–C, and Fe–C/O) allowing us to distinguish between Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy) hydroxides. The coordination number (CN) is gained from the EXAFS fitting and indicates the contribution of a path to the samples (Newville 2004).

To estimate the proportion of the two dominating Fe phases (Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxides) in our samples, a linear combination fitting (LCF) analysis was performed on the  $k^3$ -weighted EXAFS spectrum (Gräfe et al. 2014). As reference spectra, Fe oxides such as ferrihydrite, goethite, lepidocrocite and hemathite, and Fe(III) complexed to standard Suwannee River fulvic acid were used.

Finally, based on the results from the EXAFS fitting and the LCF analysis, the relative contribution of Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxides in the samples was estimated by 1) a ratio of the CN from the fitting results between the Fe-C path and the shortest (edge-sharing) Fe-Fe path (*i.e.*  $CN_{Fe-C}/CN_{Fe-Fe}$ ); and 2) a ratio of the Fe-OM fraction and the sum of Fe-oxide fractions from the LCF analysis. There was agreement between the two ratios and a significant correlation between the CN ratio and the LCF ratio was observed (Paper II and III).

The average oxidation state of Fe in the samples was determined by analyzing the X-ray absorption near edge structure (XANES) (Wilke et al. 2001), FeK $\beta_{2,5}$  X-ray emission spectra (Bergmann and Glatzel 2009) and High-Energy Resolution Fluorescence Detection (HERFED). The location of the pre-edge peak as well as the intensity and centroid energy of it, provide information on the redox state and the symmetry of the Fe present in the sample.

A limitation in the use of XAS analysis was that the Fe remaining in suspension at high salinity could not be analyzed. The high concentration of salt diluted the Fe concentration in the freeze-dried samples to levels below what is required for XAS.

XAS data was collected at the beamline I811 MaxII, MaxLab Lund Sweden for Paper I and II, and at beamline 4-1, Stanford Syncrotron Radiation Lightsource (SSRL), California, USA for Paper III and IV. Further, for Paper II FeK $\beta_{2,5}$  and HERFED spectra were collected at beamline ID26 of the European Synchrotron Radiation Facility (ESRF), Grenoble, France.

*Fe-isotope* analysis reveals the proportion of the four stable isotopes of Fe (<sup>54</sup>Fe, <sup>56</sup>Fe, <sup>57</sup>Fe and <sup>58</sup>Fe) in a given material. The relative proportion of these isotopes, in *e.g.* aqueous Fe, deviate from that in the continental crust, due to fractionation by processes that mobilize and transfer Fe. Processes that fractionate Fe isotopic composition include mineral dissolution (Bullen et al. 2001), adsorption to minerals or OM (Beard et al. 1999), oxidation (Johnson et al. 2002), organic complexation (Dideriksen et al. 2008) and precipitation (Balci et al. 2006). It was suggested by Ingri et al. (2006) that Fe isotope compositions ( $\delta^{56}$ Fe) can be used to distinguish between Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxide in river water.

Further,  $\delta^{56}$ Fe values have also been suggested to reflect the source areas, e.g. whether aqueous Fe originates from organic rich soil layers or ground waters (Escoube et al. 2015, Ingri et al. 2018). In this study  $\delta^{56}$ Fe and  $\delta^{57}$ Fe, which represents the deviation in per mil relative to the IRMM-014 standard, were reported. Fe isotopes were measured on *in situ* river water (freeze-dried), salinity induced aggregates (freeze-dried) and the supernatant produced at enhanced salinity after centrifugation.

*Dynamic light scattering (DLS)* was used to measure the colloidal size distribution in river mouth samples. This method measures the Brownian motion and Doppler shifts induced by a laser beam to determine the size and size distribution of particles in suspension (Babick et al. 2012, Xu 2015). An advantage of DLS is that it involves no perturbation, which is especially important for dynamic nonequilibrium systems, like colloids, which are sensitive to physical and chemical disturbance (Filella 2007). However, DLS data on polydisperse systems, like river water, are difficult to interpret and the results are non-quantitative. Further, colloids that dominate the scattering intensity may make other distributions hard to detect. It should be noted that colloidal size distribution in natural systems reflects a wide and continuous range of sizes. The distributions described in this study are a product of the data analysis. Therefore, the obtained result provides a model to understand colloidal distributions and their characteristics, but should not be viewed as distinctly different groups of molecules or colloids.

The zeta potential or electrokinetic potential in colloidal systems, is the potential difference between the mobile dispersion medium and the stationary layer of the medium attached to the dispersed particle (Hunter 2013). The surface charge describes to what extent the dispersion is electrostatically stabilized by interparticle repulsion (Hassellöv et al. 2008) and consequently has a major influence on the stability and fate of colloids (Dunphy Guzman et al. 2006, Hanaor et al. 2012). Fe colloids heavily coated by OM are negatively charged due to carboxylic and phenolic functional groups of the organic molecules (Hajdú et al. 2009, Hu et al. 2010, Dickson et al. 2012), whereas Fe oxides without OM interactions usually display a positive surface charge (Baalousha 2009). The measurement of the zeta potential was limited to low salinities ( $\leq$  salinity 1).

## Main findings

#### Fe speciation in river water

The two Fe phases previously identified by XAS in freshwaters – Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxides (Sundman et al. 2014, Yu et al. 2015) – were found in all river mouth samples (Paper I – IV) and a selection is shown in the WT plots in Figure 4. The relative contribution of the two Fe phases varied widely, demonstrated for instance by the strong dominance of Fe (oxy)hydroxides in river Örekil, and dominance of Fe-OM complexes in river Lyckeby (Figure 4). This was further confirmed by the CN- and LCF- ratios, which spanned low values indicating a high contribution of Fe (oxy)hydroxides (river Örekil in Table 2 and Table 3) to high values representing a high contribution of Fe-OM complexes (river Lyckeby).



**Figure 4.** A selection of high resolution WT modulus ( $\eta$ = 4,  $\sigma$ = 2) of EXAFS data from river mouths, and the two upstream sites (Svineö and Biveröd) of the river Helge catchment. The samples are plotted as a function of k (Å<sup>-1</sup>) on the x-axis and R (Å) on the y-axis. Data from Paper II.

Site	Fe-O (SS)		Fe-Fe (SS) Fe		Fe-F	e-Fe (SS) Fe-C		Fe-C (SS)		Fe-C/O (MS) <sup>a</sup>		CN-ratio <sup>b</sup>	
	CN	R(Å)	$\sigma^2$	CN	R(Å)	CN	R(Å)	CN	R(Å)	CN	R(Å)	%	
R. Örekil	5.9	2.04	0.0140	2.7	3.13	0.8	3.40	2.2	2.93	4.3	4.21	7.1	0.8
R. Lyckeby	6.0	2.03	0.0131	1.0	3.12	0.4	3.46	2.8	2.99	5.6	4.23	5.8	2.7
R. Emån	6.0	2.03	0.0143	1.5	3.12	0.5	3.45	2.5	2.98	5.1	4.23	6.3	1.6
Svineö*	5.4	2.05	0.0132	-	-	-	-	3.1	3.00	6.3	4.32	10	-
Biveröd*	6.0	2.01	0.0118	1.2	3.09	0.3	3.44	2.0	2.94	4.0	4.18	3.1	1.7
R. Helge	6.1	2.03	0.0136	1.4	3.11	0.7	3.48	2.3	3.02	4.6	4.21	5.9	1.6

 Table 2. k<sup>3</sup>-weighted Fe K-edge EXAFS fits of a selection of river mouth samples and the two upstream samples

 Svineö and Biveröd.

Abbreviations were used for coordination number (CN), bond distance (R), Debye-Waller factor ( $\sigma^2$ ), Single-Scattering (SS) and Multiple-Scattering (MS). <sup>a</sup>Fe-C/O is correlated to CN (Fe-C) x 2. The Debye-Waller factor of Fe-C/O was correlated to  $\sigma^2$  (Fe-C) x 2. The  $\sigma^2$  for both Fe-Fe was 0.01, adapted from Maillot et al. (2011) and for Fe-C it was 0.0075 adapted from Sundman et al. (2014).  $S_0^2$  was set to 0.85. <sup>b</sup>Ratio between the CN of the first Fe-C path and the Fe-Fe path.<sup>s</sup>Svineö and Biveröd are upstream samples from river Helge

F-tests comparing EXAFS models with and without the Fe-C and Fe-C/O scattering paths confirmed their presence at the 92 % confidence level or better in all river mouth samples. The significant contribution of Fe-OM complexes in the river mouth samples is in contrast to thermodynamic modeling, which has suggested a dominance of ferrihydrite ( $\geq$ 97 %) for these systems (Wällstedt et al. 2010).

Site	Fe-OM	LCF ratio <sup>a</sup>	Chi-Sq			
	F(III) bound to Suwannee river fulvic acids	Ferrihydrite	Lepidocrocite	Sum	(Fe-OM/ Fe-oxides)	
R. Örekil	0.27	0.43	0.13	0.56	0.47	62.4
R. Lyckeby	0.39	0.39	0.05	0.44	0.89	24.9
R. Emån	0.28	0.5	0.06	0.56	0.50	35.4
Svineö*	0.58	-	-	-	-	88.3
Biveröd*	0.42	0.36	0.06	0.42	1.00	9.6
R. Helge	0.27	0.52	0.07	0.59	0.46	24.2

 Table 3. LCF results for river mouth samples Örekil, Lyckeby and Emån, Helge and the upstream samples Svineö and Biveröd.

<sup>a</sup>ratio between F(III) bound to Suwannee river fulvic acids and the sum of the Fe oxide;\*upstream samples of river Helge

LCF analysis identified ferrihydrite and lepidocrocite, representing Fe (oxy)hydroxides, and Fe(III) complexed by OM, as the main components in all samples (Paper II and Paper III), but with a variable contribution (Table 3).

The Fe oxidation state in all river mouth samples was dominated by Fe(III). The XANES data suggested the presence of a mixture of amorphous Fe(III) hydroxides (ferrhydrite) and Fe-OM complexes in most samples. Moreover, some samples feature characteristics of goethite and lepidocrocite (Paper II and Paper III) (Sundman et al. 2014). The two samples taken upstream in river Helge catchment in Paper II, showed the presence of Fe(II). A gradual change from Fe(II) towards dominance of Fe(III) in the river mouth was observed (Figure 5).



Figure 5. FeK $\beta_{2,5}$  X-ray emission spectra of the river mouth sample and the two upstream samples of river Helge. And the two references for Fe(II) (green) for Fe(III) (red) from Paper II. The dotted lines are included for visual guidance according to the peaks in the references.

#### The fate of Fe at increasing salinity

All artificial salt mixing experiments in this thesis demonstrated a nonconservative behavior of Fe (Figure 7, left graph), congruent with the existing literature (Sholkovitz 1976, Krachler et al. 2005, Kritzberg et al. 2014). FeTC among rivers varied, i.e. from 1 to 24 %. The high FeTC for most of the rivers studied go along with field and laboratory studies showing that high-latitude DOC-rich rivers exhibit high Fe-carrying capacity (Sholkovitz 1976, Dai and Martin 1995, Powell et al. 1996, Krachler et al. 2005). Increasing salinity had little effect on the TOC concentration as previously observed (Kritzberg et al. 2014, Linkhorst et al. 2017).

FeTC was positively correlated to the relative contribution of Fe-OM complexes (Paper I-IV), as exemplified in Figure 7, supporting that Fe stability across salinity gradients is linked to the Fe speciation and that the contribution of Fe-OM complexes are important for Fe export into the open sea (Laglera and van den Berg 2009, Batchelli et al. 2010, Krachler et al. 2010). The differences in the XANES regions between these natural Fe-OM complexes and binuclear model compounds (Blazevic et al. 2016), further suggests that the Fe-OM complexes are primarily mononuclear (Paper II).

Interestingly, the results revealed the presence of Fe-OM complexes also in the aggregates (Figure 6) illustrating that the control of Fe stability is not explained by the prevalence of the respective Fe phases alone. The loss of Fe-OM complexes could be due to high ionic strength compressing the water and consequently "salting out" of the organic complexes (Turner and Millward 2002, Turner et al. 2004). Thus factors such as colloid size and the chemical composition of the OM are likely to impact the behavior of Fe species (Krachler et al. 2015).



Figure 6. High resolution WT modulus ( $\eta$  = 4,  $\sigma$  = 2) of EXAFS data of an *in situ* river water sample and the corresponding salinity induced aggregates at salinity 25 from Paper I. The samples are plotted as a function of k (Å-1) on the x-axis and R (Å) on the y-axis.



Figure 7. The change of Fe in suspension in response to increasing salinity (0-35) of three rivers Lyckeby (A), Mörrum (B) and Örekil (C) on the left and the corresponding WT plot on the right from Paper II.

#### Spatial and temporal variation of riverine Fe speciation

Given that there was large variability in Fe speciation across river samples, and that there was a relationship between Fe speciation and FeTC, it is imperative to understand what controls Fe speciation. Three samples along the river course illustrated a spatial variation within the river Helge catchment (Figure 4 and Figure 5). The sample taken most upstream (Svinö) displayed low pH and oxygen levels as well as a predominance of Fe-OM containing Fe(II). Further downstream Fe (oxy)hydroxide became more abundant with Fe(III) as the dominant oxidation state in the river mouth. The oxidation states found are in agreement with the literature, as the more soluble Fe(II) is favored under strongly reducing and highly acidic conditions (Waychunas et al. 2005, Stumm and Morgan 2012), whereas Fe(III) with a low solubility is predominating under oxic conditions at a circumneutral pH (Lofts et al. 2008). pH and OM were the main factors controlling Fe speciation in a boreal catchment according to Neubauer et al. (2013) with Fe-OM in wetland-influenced headwaters and increasing Fe (oxy)hydroxide downstream. Changing Fe speciation along the flow-path may in part be due to Fe-OM precipitating as Fe (oxy)hydroxide due to strong hydrolytic tendencies (Karlsson & Persson, 2012) as pH increases and OM declines, and also due to photo reduction of Fe(III)-OM (Waite and Morel 1984, Fujii et al. 2011, Karlsson and Persson 2012, Neubauer et al. 2013). Further, a



**Figure 8.** The change in Fe in suspension in response to increasing salinity (0-35) plotted on the left from river Lyckeby. Black line denotes sampling in autumn and red line denotes sampling in spring. High resolution WT modulus ( $\eta$ = 4,  $\sigma$ = 2) of EXAFS data from the data of the according river mouth sample.

change in the Fe source, with groundwater contribution getting more significant further downstream, supports the presence of Fe (oxy)hydroxide (Vasyukova et al. 2010). Consequently the Fe speciation present at the river mouth is determined both by the properties of the inflowing water and the chemical processing along the river flow path.

Fe speciation in the same river mouth varied seasonally, e.g. Fe-OM was contributing more to total Fe in the southern rivers during high discharge in spring than during low flow in winter (Figure 8, Paper II). In the northern rivers, Kalix and Råne, the Fe-OM contribution increased during the spring flood event (Paper III). The change in hydrogeological pathways between seasons impacts the source of Fe in the catchment and thereby the Fe speciation (Andersson et al. 2006, Neff et al. 2006, Pokrovsky et al. 2006). During winter the frozen top soil results in longer residence time of groundwater, promoting anoxic conditions and input of Fe(II) into the riparian zone, which rapidly oxidizes in stream water and precipitates to form Fe (oxy)hydroxides (Dahlqvist et al. 2007), supporting the higher contribution measured during winter. Rising water tables and surface runoff caused by higher discharge during events like heavy rain or spring flood, result in a mobilization of Fe-OM from organic-rich soil layers (Dahlqvist et al. 2007). The lower pH and higher OC concentration found in the samples during spring support a change in the Fe source.

The temporal variability in Fe speciation within rivers suggests that Fe speciation at a given time is not well predicted by catchment characteristics only. Notably however, Fe speciation (and FeTC) matched pH across the entire dataset. A high contribution of Fe-OM coincided with low pH, across river mouths, along

the flow-path of the Helge catchment, and in the spring samples compared to the autumn samples. This is probably in part due to a strong influence of pH on Fe speciation, but also a low pH may reflect strong influence on water chemistry from organic soils where Fe prevails as Fe-OM, in low order systems and under high flow conditions (Neubauer et al. 2013).

#### Link between Fe isotopic composition and Fe speciation

Fe isotope composition ( $\delta^{56}$ Fe) was measured on *in situ* river samples, in salinityinduced aggregates and in the supernatant. Aggregates formed in response to increasing salinity in the aggregation experiment separated by centrifugation. This procedure removed 78 to 93 % of in situ Fe, and XAS analysis showed that Fe (oxy)hydroxides were selectively removed and strongly dominating the aggregates (Paper III). Interestingly, the aggregates were consistently isotopically lighter than the *in situ* Fe, and the supernatant was consistently heavier (Figure 9). This suggests that the Fe (oxy)hydroxides, which dominated in the aggregates, were lighter and Fe-OM, which contributed more to the suspended fraction, was enriched. This is in line with recent studies that have identified ubiquitously high  $\delta^{56}$ Fe values in the dissolved fraction in organic-rich rivers and lower  $\delta^{56}$ Fe in the higher size fraction (Escoube et al. 2009, Ilina et al. 2013, Escoube et al. 2015). Moreover, the interpretation that Fe-OM complexes are isotopically heavier than Fe (oxy)hydroxides, are in line with high  $\delta^{56}$ Fe found in organic soil layers, and heavier isotopic Fe signatures during increasing discharge in a first-order stream, *i.e.* closer to the source (Ingri et al. 2018).

There was also variation in the *in situ* Fe isotopic composition over the sampling period from pre-flood to post-flood conditions. XAS analyses revealed that the *in situ* Fe was strongly dominated by Fe (oxy)hydroxides over the entire period, with a tendency to higher contribution of Fe-OM at higher discharge. The Fe isotopic composition became lighter as discharge is increasing. The link between light isotope composition and dominance of Fe (oxy)hydroxides observed in the experimental separation, was not reflected in the observed *in situ* variability.

The *in situ*  $\delta^{56}$ Fe correlated with OC concentrations, conductivity and oxygen isotope compositions, which suggests that the  $\delta^{56}$ Fe is influenced by different source areas of Fe at varying hydrogeological conditions (Escoube et al. 2015; Ingri et al. 2018). Thus, while there are links between Fe isotopic composition and Fe speciation, the fact that numerous processes along a river course affect and alter Fe speciation and causes isotopic fractionation, means that  $\delta^{56}$ Fe values cannot be assumed to directly reflect Fe speciation at the river mouth.

The river mouth samples from Paper III showed little variation in Fe oxidation state and strong dominance of Fe(III), demonstrating that variation in



**Figure 9.**  $\overline{\delta}^{56}$ Fe (‰) of three fractions - *in situ* river water, salinity-induced aggregates, and supernatant - with error bars ( $\pm 2\sigma$ ) and the CN-ratio of river Kalix (Paper III). The discharge is shown in the background for guidance.

 $\delta^{56}$ Fe between aggregates and suspended Fe did not reflect differences in oxidation state. Previous studies have shown the presence of Fe(II) in soils and low-order streams (Sundman et al. 2014), and Ingri et al. (2018) suggested that low  $\delta^{56}$ Fe values found below the groundwater table, and in stream water at winter base-flow, was due to mineral dissolution of Fe(II), which is preferential to the lighter isotope (Brantley et al. 2004). Thus, while it may be possible to infer Fe oxidation state and mobilization processes of Fe by isotopic signatures close to the source, establishing such links far down stream in the river mouth may be more challenging.

#### Colloidal size distribution and surface charge

Results from Paper I and II support the link between Fe speciation and FeTC, underpin the suggested role of river-derived OM complexes as carriers of Fe to marine waters. However, since Fe–OM complexes were also found in the salinity induced aggregates, it was apparent that the control of Fe stability is more complex. This implies that the division between small-sized Fe-OM complexes and larger Fe (oxy)hydroxides and how they respond to salinity may not be as distinct. Indeed, the size distribution of Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxides is likely to be overlapping, and factors such as colloid size distribution and surface charge are likely to impact the behavior of Fe. To provide a more comprehensive

understanding of riverine Fe, assessments of Fe speciation and size distributions were combined.

XAS analyses showed that the *in situ* river samples contained both Fe-OM and Fe (oxy)hydroxides, and three size distributions were identified by DLS (Paper IV) (Figure 10). The largest size distribution found in the samples ranged from 300 to 900 nm and was largely removed by filtration (0.1-, 0.2-, and 0.45- $\mu$ m). Filtration retained a large fraction of the Fe (29 - 62 %), around half of the absorbance at 420 nm but almost none of the organic carbon. This is in accordance with Fe being predominantly found in large size ranges, whereas OC is found in smaller colloidal size ranges (Pokrovsky and Schott (2002). The high Fe:OC ratio of the large distribution retained by filtration suggests the presence of large Fe-rich colloids dominated by Fe (oxy)hydroxides.

The filtration reduced the dominant scattering by the large size distribution, revealing a small distribution between 10 to 40 nm, (Lyckeby in Figure 10). This small distribution displayed a positive surface charge, suggesting that too was dominated by Fe (oxy)hydroxides. The positive charge indicated that the Fe oxide nanoparticles were not neutralized by surface interactions with OM. Similar sized Fe colloids without interaction with OM was identified by Hirst et al. (2017) in the Lena river. This distribution further matches an Fe-rich distribution (3-50 nm) detected by flow field-flow fractionation (FIFFF) in several studies and inferred to consist of Fe (oxy)hydroxides (Lyvén et al. 2003, Andersson et al. 2006, Dahlqvist et al. 2007).

The third and intermediate size distribution (100-200 nm) had a negative surface charge. Based on the small contribution of OM in the other two distributions, and the negative charge, this intermediate size distribution was assumed to contain organic colloids. Moreover, since the smallest and largest distributions were dominated by Fe (oxy)hydroxides, Fe-OM should be present in the intermediate distribution.

The co-existence of positively and negatively charged colloids in the samples may seem unexpected. However, negatively charged species found are only weakly charged, which may explain the negligible interactions with the positively charged nanoparticles.



Figure 10. Overview of the colloidal size distribution of samples from River Lyckeby (from Paper IV). Panel A shows river water before and after filtration. Panel B shows river water at 0 and 25 salinity, both after centrifugation.

## Salinity effect on the colloidal size distribution and surface charge

In all studies increasing salinity resulted in a major but variable loss of Fe, a selective removal of Fe (oxy)hydroxides and a minor if any loss of OM (Papers I-IV). DLS analysis made it possible to distinguish the effect of increasing salinity on different size distributions. The smallest distribution (10-40 nm) was no longer detectable at high salinity and the positive charge seen at ambient conditions decreased with increasing salinity, (Figure 10). This is in line with loss of Fe-rich colloids in the 3 to 50 nm size range at increasing salinity based on FIFFF (Stolpe and Hassellöv 2007).

Interestingly, the intermediate and largest size distributions observed in the river waters were still detected at high salinity. The intermediate size distribution is assumed to be dominated by OM and contain Fe-OM, and while these phases have been previously shown to be more stable to salinity induced aggregations, they have been assumed to be found in a much smaller size range (Stolpe and Hassellöv 2007). It is possible that such small organic complexes existed also in these systems, but were not detected by DLS. The fact that the larger distributions were still detected in response to high salinity, indicated that they were not charge stabilized, *i.e.* they did not require long range electrostatic repulsion to avoid aggregation due to van der Waal's interactions.

In all, the results obtained in Paper IV partially confirm interpretations and conclusions from previous, but at the same time suggest that our understanding of how Fe and OM respond to increasing salinity may have been biased by the focus on small size fractions, and omitted larger size fractions that may be surprisingly stable.

## Conclusion and Outlook

The collective results from this thesis confirmed the existence of two riverine Fe phases – Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxides. Their relative contribution varied widely among the studied rivers. The significant, sometimes dominant, contribution of Fe-OM in river mouths is especially interesting, since it is in contrast to thermodynamic modeling, which suggested a dominance of ferrihydrite ( $\geq$ 97 %) for these systems (Wällstedt et al. 2010).

The results further supported that Fe speciation is a key indicator when it comes to Fe export into marine waters, i.e. the occurrence of Fe-OM complexes promoted higher FeTC, and Fe (oxy)hydroxides were selectively lost at increasing salinity. Thus, the relatively high contribution of Fe-OM complexes in these boreal rivers, should facilitate Fe transport to open waters (Lenstra et al. 2018, Muller 2018). This in turn suggest that the high and rising Fe concentrations of rivers draining into the Baltic Sea (Björnerås et al. 2017) may result in more bioavailable Fe reaching open waters where it may favor cyanobacterial growth (Stal et al. 1999, Stolte et al. 2006). On the other hand, riverine Fe (oxy)hydroxides have been shown to promote P burial in coastal sediments of the Baltic (Lenstra et al. 2018), which may instead counteract eutrophication and cyanobacterial activity in the receiving system. It should be noted that this thesis explores the influence of salinity and pH gradients, and that other factors affecting the speciation and fate of Fe, such as photochemistry and biotic uptake, may come into play in the open water (Mopper and Kieber 2002, Mopper et al. 2014).

Fe speciation varied widely over both spatial and seasonal scales. This variability seemed connected to different source areas activated in different parts of the catchment and at different hydrogeological flow conditions. The contribution of Fe-OM complexes was higher in small streams than in river mouths, and higher during high discharge conditions, probably reflecting a higher influence of runoff from organic soil layers. Fe (oxy)hydroxide was more prevalent in river mouths, and during low discharge, when groundwater inflow was more significant. This suggests that riverine Fe entering saline waters during high flow conditions, such as spring flood, may be relatively more resistant to salinity-induced aggregation. Furthermore, when considering results from all studies of the thesis (I-IV), there was a tendency that the contribution of Fe-OM complexes was higher in river mouths of smaller catchments, which may reflect less "aging" of Fe-OM complexes into Fe (oxy)hydroxide. However, sampling

encompassing more spatial and temporal variability within river catchments would be required to substantiate such a hypothesis.

Separation of salinity-induced aggregates demonstrated that Fe (oxy)hydroxides were isotopically lighter than Fe-OM complexes. This difference in isotope composition could be exploited to track which Fe species survive across the estuarine salinity gradients. This would be informative since direct assessment of Fe speciation of the suspended fraction could not be assessed by XAS. Temporal variation of in situ  $\delta^{56}$ Fe in river mouths could not be simply linked to Fe speciation. However, it would be interesting to combine XAS and isotopic analysis of Fe in soil water, riparian zones and first order streams, to see if it is possible to infer Fe speciation and mobilization processes from isotopic composition close to the source. This could further clarify how the different source areas of Fe impact the Fe speciation and isotopic composition found at the river mouth.

Three colloidal size distributions with different characteristics were detected in river waters. Fe (oxy)hydroxides were found both in a small distribution without organic matter interactions, and in a larger distribution associated with chromophoric OM. An intermediate size distribution was organically dominated and inferred to contain Fe-OM complexes. This confirms that the two Fe phases are not distinctly separated between "small" and "large" molecular sizes. In response to increasing salinity, the small Fe (oxy)hydroxide nanoparticles were rapidly lost, while both the larger distributions were still detected and seemingly more stable. Moreover, the presence of larger colloids as well as both Fe-OM complexes and Fe (oxy)hydroxides at higher salinity has important implications when considering nutrient and trace metal export into the open Sea.

### References

- Agrell, C., P. Larsson, L. Okla, G. Bremle, N. Johansson, M. Klavins, O. Roots, and A. Zelechowska. 2001. Atmospheric and river input of PCBs, DDTs and HCHs to the Baltic Sea. Pages 149-175 A Systems Analysis of the Baltic Sea. Springer.
- Andersson, K., R. Dahlqvist, D. Turner, B. Stolpe, T. Larsson, J. Ingri, and P. Andersson. 2006. Colloidal rare earth elements in a boreal river: changing sources and distributions during the spring flood. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 70:3261-3274.
- Asmala, E., J. Carstensen, D. J. Conley, C. P. Slomp, J. Stadmark, and M. Voss. 2017. Efficiency of the coastal filter: Nitrogen and phosphorus removal in the Baltic Sea. Limnology and Oceanography 62.
- Baalousha, M. 2009. Aggregation and disaggregation of iron oxide nanoparticles: Influence of particle concentration, pH and natural organic matter. Sci Total Environ 407:2093-2101.
- Babick, F., S. Gropp, U. Kätzel, and M. Vorbau. 2012. Dynamic light scattering of dispersed fumed silica aggregates. Powder technology 217:39-45.
- Balci, N., T. D. Bullen, K. Witte-Lien, W. C. Shanks, M. Motelica, and K. W. Mandernack. 2006. Iron isotope fractionation during microbially stimulated Fe (II) oxidation and Fe (III) precipitation. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 70:622-639.
- Batchelli, S., F. L. Muller, K.-C. Chang, and C.-L. Lee. 2010. Evidence for strong but dynamic iron- humic colloidal associations in humic-rich coastal waters. Environ Sci Technol 44:8485-8490.
- Beard, B. L., C. M. Johnson, L. Cox, H. Sun, K. H. Nealson, and C. Aguilar. 1999. Iron isotope biosignatures. Science 285:1889-1892.
- Bergmann, U., and P. Glatzel. 2009. X-ray emission spectroscopy. Photosynthesis Research 102:255.
- Björnerås, C., G. A. Weyhenmeyer, C. D. Evans, M. O. Gessner, H. P. Grossart, K. Kangur, I. Kokorite, P. Kortelainen, H. Laudon, and J. Lehtoranta. 2017.
  Widespread increases in iron concentration in European and North American freshwaters. Global Biogeochemical Cycles 31:1488-1500.
- Blazevic, A., E. Orlowska, W. Kandioller, F. Jirsa, B. K. Keppler, M. Tafili-Kryeziu, W. Linert, R. F. Krachler, R. Krachler, and A. Rompel. 2016. Photoreduction of Terrigenous Fe-Humic Substances Leads to Bioavailable Iron in Oceans. Angewandte Chemie 128:6527-6532.
- Boyd, P. W., and M. J. Ellwood. 2010. The biogeochemical cycle of iron in the ocean. Nature Geoscience **3**:675-682.

- Boyd, P. W., T. Jickells, C. Law, S. Blain, E. Boyle, K. Buesseler, K. Coale, J. Cullen, H. De Baar, and M. Follows. 2007. Mesoscale iron enrichment experiments 1993-2005: Synthesis and future directions. Science 315:612-617.
- Boyle, E., J. Edmond, and E. Sholkovitz. 1977. The mechanism of iron removal in estuaries. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta **41**:1313-1324.
- Breitbarth, E., E. P. Achterberg, M. Ardelan, A. R. Baker, E. Bucciarelli, F. Chever, P. Croot, S. Duggen, M. Gledhill, and M. Hassellöv. 2010. Iron biogeochemistry across marine systems-progress from the past decade. Biogeosciences 7:1075-1097.
- Buesseler, K. O., and P. W. Boyd. 2003. Will ocean fertilization work? Science 300:67.
- Bullen, T. D., A. F. White, C. W. Childs, D. V. Vivit, and M. S. Schulz. 2001. Demonstration of significant abiotic iron isotope fractionation in nature. Geology 29:699-702.
- Chester, R., and T. Jickells. 2003. The transport of material to the oceans: Relative flux magnitudes. Marine Geochemistry **3rd ed.**:92-124.
- Conley, D. J., J. Carstensen, J. Aigars, P. Axe, E. Bonsdorff, T. Eremina, B.-M. Haahti, C. Humborg, P. Jonsson, J. Kotta, C. Lännegren, U. Larsson, A. Maximov, M. R. Medina, E. Lysiak-Pastuszak, N. Remeikaitė-Nikienė, J. Walve, S. Wilhelms, and L. Zillén. 2011. Hypoxia Is Increasing in the Coastal Zone of the Baltic Sea. Environ Sci Technol 45:6777-6783.
- Dahlqvist, R., K. Andersson, J. Ingri, T. Larsson, B. Stolpe, and D. Turner. 2007. Temporal variations of colloidal carrier phases and associated trace elements in a boreal river. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 71:5339-5354.
- Dai, M.-H., and J.-M. Martin. 1995. First data on trace metal level and behaviour in two major Arctic river-estuarine systems (Ob and Yenisey) and in the adjacent Kara Sea, Russia. Earth and Planetary Science Letters 131:127-141.
- De Baar, H. J., P. W. Boyd, K. H. Coale, M. R. Landry, A. Tsuda, P. Assmy, D. C. Bakker, Y. Bozec, R. T. Barber, and M. A. Brzezinski. 2005. Synthesis of iron fertilization experiments: from the iron age in the age of enlightenment. Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans (1978–2012) 110.
- Deutsch, B., V. K. G. Alling, C. Humborg, F. Korth, and C. Mörth. 2012. Tracing inputs of terrestrial high molecular weight dissolved organic matter within the Baltic Sea ecosystem.
- Dickson, D., G. Liu, C. Li, G. Tachiev, and Y. Cai. 2012. Dispersion and stability of bare hematite nanoparticles: effect of dispersion tools, nanoparticle concentration, humic acid and ionic strength. Science of The Total Environment 419:170-177.
- Dideriksen, K., J. A. Baker, and S. L. S. Stipp. 2008. Equilibrium Fe isotope fractionation between inorganic aqueous Fe (III) and the siderophore complex, Fe (III)desferrioxamine B. Earth and Planetary Science Letters 269:280-290.
- Dunphy Guzman, K. A., M. P. Finnegan, and J. F. Banfield. 2006. Influence of surface potential on aggregation and transport of titania nanoparticles. Environ Sci Technol 40:7688-7693.
- Escoube, R., O. J. Rouxel, O. S. Pokrovsky, A. Schroth, R. M. Holmes, and O. F. Donard. 2015. Iron isotope systematics in Arctic rivers. Comptes Rendus Geoscience 347:377-385.

- Escoube, R., O. J. Rouxel, E. Sholkovitz, and O. F. Donard. 2009. Iron isotope systematics in estuaries: The case of North River, Massachusetts (USA). Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta **73**:4045-4059.
- Falkowski, P., R. Scholes, E. Boyle, J. Canadell, D. Canfield, J. Elser, N. Gruber, K. Hibbard, P. Högberg, and S. Linder. 2000. The global carbon cycle: a test of our knowledge of earth as a system. Science 290:291-296.
- Filella, M. 2007. Colloidal properties of submicron particles in natural waters. IUPAC Series on Analytical and Physical Chemistry of Environmental Systems **10**:17.
- Finni, T., K. Kononen, R. Olsonen, and K. Wallström. 2001. The history of cyanobacterial blooms in the Baltic Sea. Ambio: A Journal of the HUman Environment 30:172-178.
- Forsgren, G., and M. Jansson. 1992. The turnover of river-transported iron, phosphorus and organic carbon in the Öre estuary, northern Sweden. Pages 585-596 Sediment/Water Interactions. Springer.
- Forsgren, G., M. Jansson, and P. Nilsson. 1996. Aggregation and sedimentation of iron, phosphorus and organic carbon in experimental mixtures of freshwater and estuarine water. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science **43**:259-268.
- Fujii, M., T. Dang, A. L. Rose, T. Omura, and T. Waite. 2011. Effect of light on iron uptake by the freshwater cyanobacterium Microcystis aeruginosa. Environ Sci Technol 45:1391-1398.
- Fujii, M., H. Ito, A. L. Rose, T. D. Waite, and T. Omura. 2008. Transformation dynamics and reactivity of dissolved and colloidal iron in coastal waters. Marine Chemistry 110:165-175.
- Funke, H., A. Scheinost, and M. Chukalina. 2005. Wavelet analysis of extended x-ray absorption fine structure data. Physical Review B **71**:094110.
- Funkey, C. P., D. J. Conley, N. S. Reuss, C. Humborg, T. Jilbert, and C. P. Slomp. 2014. Hypoxia sustains cyanobacteria blooms in the baltic sea. Environ Sci Technol 48:2598-2602.
- Gelting, J., E. Breitbarth, B. Stolpe, M. Hassellöv, and J. Ingri. 2010. Fractionation of iron species and iron isotopes in the Baltic Sea euphotic zone. Biogeosciences 7:2489-2508.
- Gräfe, M., E. Donner, R. N. Collins, and E. Lombi. 2014. Speciation of metal (loid) s in environmental samples by X-ray absorption spectroscopy: A critical review. Analytica Chimica Acta 822:1-22.
- Grimvall, A., and P. Stålnacke. 2001. Riverine inputs of nutrients to the Baltic Sea. Pages 113-131 A Systems Analysis of the Baltic Sea. Springer.
- Hajdú, A., E. Illés, E. Tombácz, and I. Borbáth. 2009. Surface charging, polyanionic coating and colloid stability of magnetite nanoparticles. Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects 347:104-108.
- Hanaor, D., M. Michelazzi, C. Leonelli, and C. C. Sorrell. 2012. The effects of carboxylic acids on the aqueous dispersion and electrophoretic deposition of ZrO2. Journal of the European Ceramic Society **32**:235-244.
- Hassellöv, M., B. Lyvén, C. Haraldsson, and W. Sirinawin. 1999. Determination of continuous size and trace element distribution of colloidal material in natural

water by on-line coupling of flow field-flow fractionation with ICPMS. Analytical chemistry **71**:3497-3502.

- Hassellöv, M., J. W. Readman, J. F. Ranville, and K. Tiede. 2008. Nanoparticle analysis and characterization methodologies in environmental risk assessment of engineered nanoparticles. Ecotoxicology 17:344-361.
- HELCOM. 2010. Ecosystem Health of the Baltic Sea 2003–2007: HELCOM Initial Holistic Assessment. Balt. Sea Environ.
- Hirst, C., P. S. Andersson, S. Shaw, I. T. Burke, L. Kutscher, M. J. Murphy, T. Maximov, O. S. Pokrovsky, C.-M. Mörth, and D. Porcelli. 2017. Characterisation of Febearing particles and colloids in the Lena River basin, NE Russia. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 213:553-573.
- Hu, J.-D., Y. Zevi, X.-M. Kou, J. Xiao, X.-J. Wang, and Y. Jin. 2010. Effect of dissolved organic matter on the stability of magnetite nanoparticles under different pH and ionic strength conditions. Science of The Total Environment 408:3477-3489.
- Hunter, R. J. 2013. Zeta potential in colloid science: principles and applications. Academic press.
- Ilina, S. M., F. Poitrasson, S. A. Lapitskiy, Y. V. Alekhin, J. Viers, and O. S. Pokrovsky. 2013. Extreme iron isotope fractionation between colloids and particles of boreal and temperate organic-rich waters. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 101:96-111.
- Ingri, J., S. Conrad, F. Lidman, F. Nordblad, E. Engström, I. Rodushkin, and D. Porcelli. 2018. Iron isotope pathways in the boreal landscape: Role of the riparian zone. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 239:49-60.
- Ingri, J., D. Malinovsky, I. Rodushkin, D. C. Baxter, A. Widerlund, P. Andersson, Ö. Gustafsson, W. Forsling, and B. Öhlander. 2006. Iron isotope fractionation in river colloidal matter. Earth and Planetary Science Letters 245:792-798.
- Jickells, T. D., Z. S. An, K. K. Andersen, A. R. Baker, G. Bergametti, N. Brooks, J. J. Cao, P. W. Boyd, R. A. Duce, K. A. Hunter, H. Kawahata, N. Kubilay, J. laRoche, P. S. Liss, N. Mahowald, J. M. Prospero, A. J. Ridgwell, I. Tegen, and R. Torres. 2005. Global iron connections between desert dust, ocean biogeochemistry, and climate. Science **308**:67-71.
- Johnson, C. M., J. L. Skulan, B. L. Beard, H. Sun, K. H. Nealson, and P. S. Braterman. 2002. Isotopic fractionation between Fe (III) and Fe (II) in aqueous solutions. Earth and Planetary Science Letters 195:141-153.
- Karlsson, T., and P. Persson. 2012. Complexes with aquatic organic matter suppress hydrolysis and precipitation of Fe(III). Chemical Geology **322–323**:19-27.
- Karlsson, T., P. Persson, U. Skyllberg, C.-M. Mörth, and R. Giesler. 2008. Characterization of iron (III) in organic soils using extended X-ray absorption fine structure spectroscopy. Environ Sci Technol 42:5449-5454.
- Krachler, R., F. Jirsa, and S. Ayromlou. 2005. Factors influencing the dissolved iron input by river water to the open ocean. Biogeosciences **2**:311-315.
- Krachler, R., F. Kammer, F. Jirsa, A. Süphandag, R. F. Krachler, C. Plessl, M. Vogt, B. K. Keppler, and T. Hofmann. 2012. Nanoscale lignin particles as sources of dissolved iron to the ocean. Global Biogeochemical Cycles 26.

Krachler, R., R. F. Krachler, F. von der Kammer, A. Suphandag, F. Jirsa, S. Ayromlou, T. Hofmann, and B. K. Keppler. 2010. Relevance of peat-draining rivers for the riverine input of dissolved iron into the ocean. Sci Total Environ 408:2402-2408.

- Krachler, R., R. F. Krachler, G. Wallner, S. Hann, M. Laux, M. F. C. Recalde, F. Jirsa, E. Neubauer, F. von der Kammer, and T. Hofmann. 2015. River-derived humic substances as iron chelators in seawater. Marine Chemistry 174:85-93.
- Kritzberg, E. S., A. Bedmar Villanueva, M. Jung, and H. E. Reader. 2014. Importance of Boreal Rivers in Providing Iron to Marine Waters. PLoS ONE 9:e107500.
- Kritzberg, E. S., and S. M. Ekstrom. 2012. Increasing iron concentrations in surface waters a factor behind brownification? Biogeosciences **9**:1465-1478.
- Laglera, L. M., and C. M. van den Berg. 2009. Evidence for geochemical control of iron by humic substances in seawater. Limnology and Oceanography **54**:610-619.
- Lalonde, K., A. Mucci, A. Ouellet, and Y. Gélinas. 2012. Preservation of organic matter in sediments promoted by iron. Nature 483:198-200.
- Lead, J. R., and K. J. Wilkinson. 2006. Aquatic colloids and nanoparticles: current knowledge and future trends. Environmental Chemistry **3**:159-171.
- Lenstra, W. K., M. Egger, N. A. van Helmond, E. Kritzberg, D. J. Conley, and C. P. Slomp. Variations in river input of iron impact sedimentary phosphorus burial in an oligotrophic Baltic Sea estuary.
- Lenstra, W. K., M. Egger, N. A. van Helmond, E. Kritzberg, D. J. Conley, and C. P. Slomp. 2018. Large variations in iron input to an oligotrophic Baltic Sea estuary: impact on sedimentary phosphorus burial. Biogeosciences 15:6979-6996.
- Linkhorst, A., T. Dittmar, and H. Waska. 2017. Molecular Fractionation of Dissolved Organic Matter in a Shallow Subterranean Estuary: The Role of the Iron Curtain. Environ Sci Technol **51**:1312-1320.
- Lofts, S., E. Tipping, and J. Hamilton-Taylor. 2008. The chemical speciation of Fe (III) in freshwaters. Aquatic Geochemistry 14:337-358.
- Lyvén, B., M. Hassellöv, D. R. Turner, C. Haraldsson, and K. Andersson. 2003. Competition between iron-and carbon-based colloidal carriers for trace metals in a freshwater assessed using flow field-flow fractionation coupled to ICPMS. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 67:3791-3802.
- Maillot, F., G. Morin, Y. Wang, D. Bonnin, P. Ildefonse, C. Chaneac, and G. Calas. 2011. New insight into the structure of nanocrystalline ferrihydrite: EXAFS evidence for tetrahedrally coordinated iron (III). Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 75:2708-2720.
- Martin, J. H. 1990. Glacial-interglacial CO2 change: The iron hypothesis. Paleoceanography **5**:1-13.
- Martin, J. H., and S. E. Fitzwater. 1988. Iron deficiency limits phytoplankton growth in the north-east Pacific subarctic. Nature **331**:341.
- Mopper, K., and D. J. Kieber. 2002. Photochemistry and the cycling of carbon, sulfur, nitrogen and phosphorus. Biogeochemistry of Dissolved Organic Matter:455-507.
- Mopper, K., D. J. Kieber, and A. Stubbins. 2014. Marine photochemistry of organic matter: processes and impacts. Pages 389-450 Biogeochemistry of Marine Dissolved Organic Matter (Second Edition). Elsevier.

- Muller, F. L. 2018. Exploring the potential role of terrestrially derived humic substances in the marine biogeochemistry of iron. Frontiers in Earth Science **6**:159.
- Neff, J., J. Finlay, S. Zimov, S. Davydov, J. Carrasco, E. Schuur, and A. Davydova. 2006. Seasonal changes in the age and structure of dissolved organic carbon in Siberian rivers and streams. Geophysical Research Letters 33.
- Neubauer, E., S. J. Kohler, F. von der Kammer, H. Laudon, and T. Hofmann. 2013. Effect of pH and stream order on iron and arsenic speciation in boreal catchments. Environ Sci Technol 47:7120-7128.
- Newville, M. 2004. Fundamentals of X-ray absorption fine structure. Consortium for Advanced Radiation Sources, University of Chicago (USA)[http://xafs. org].
- Nowostawska, U., J. P. Kim, and K. A. Hunter. 2008. Aggregation of riverine colloidal iron in estuaries: A new kinetic study using stopped-flow mixing. Marine Chemistry 110:205-210.
- Peel, M. C., B. L. Finlayson, and T. A. McMahon. 2007. Updated world map of the Köppen-Geiger climate classification. Hydrology and Earth System Sciences Discussions 4:439-473.
- Pokrovsky, O., and J. Schott. 2002. Iron colloids/organic matter associated transport of major and trace elements in small boreal rivers and their estuaries (NW Russia). Chemical Geology 190:141-179.
- Pokrovsky, O., J. Schott, and B. Dupré. 2006. Trace element fractionation and transport in boreal rivers and soil porewaters of permafrost-dominated basaltic terrain in Central Siberia. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta **70**:3239-3260.
- Powell, R. T., W. M. Landing, and J. E. Bauer. 1996. Colloidal trace metals, organic carbon and nitrogen in a southeastern US estuary. Marine Chemistry 55:165-176.
- Raiswell, R., and D. E. Canfield. 2012. The Iron Biogeochemical Cycle Past and Present. Geochemical Perspectives 1:1-2.
- Sander, S., L. M. Mosley, and K. A. Hunter. 2004. Investigation of interparticle forces in natural waters: Effects of adsorbed humic acids on iron oxide and alumina surface properties. Environ Sci Technol 38:4791-4796.
- Sarkkola, S., M. Nieminen, H. Koivusalo, A. Laurén, P. Kortelainen, T. Mattsson, M. Palviainen, S. Piirainen, M. Starr, and L. Finér. 2013. Iron concentrations are increasing in surface waters from forested headwater catchments in eastern Finland. Science of The Total Environment 463–464:683-689.
- Schroth, A. W., J. Crusius, F. Chever, B. C. Bostick, and O. J. Rouxel. 2011. Glacial influence on the geochemistry of riverine iron fluxes to the Gulf of Alaska and effects of deglaciation. Geophysical Research Letters **38**.
- Sholkovitz, E. 1976. Flocculation of dissolved organic and inorganic matter during the mixing of river water and seawater. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta **40**:831-845.
- Stal, L. J., M. Staal, and M. Villbrandt. 1999. Nutrient control of cyanobacterial blooms in the Baltic Sea. Aquatic Microbial Ecology 18.
- Stolpe, B., and M. Hassellöv. 2007. Changes in size distribution of fresh water nanoscale colloidal matter and associated elements on mixing with seawater. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 71:3292-3301.

- Stolte, W., M. Balode, P. Carlsson, D. Grzebyk, S. Janson, I. Lips, R. Panosso, C. J. Ward, and E. Graneli. 2006. Stimulation of nitrogen-fixing cyanobacteria in a Baltic Sea plankton community by land-derived organic matter or iron addition. Marine Ecology Progress Series 37:71-82.
- Stumm, W., and J. Morgan. 1996. Chemical equilibria and rates in natural waters. Aquatic chemistry:521-531.
- Stumm, W., and J. J. Morgan. 2012. Aquatic chemistry: chemical equilibria and rates in natural waters. John Wiley & Sons.
- Sunda, W., and S. Huntsman. 2015. High iron requirement for growth, photosynthesis, and low-light acclimation in the coastal cyanobacterium Synechococcus bacillaris. Front Microbiol 6.
- Sundman, A., T. Karlsson, H. Laudon, and P. Persson. 2014. XAS study of iron speciation in soils and waters from a boreal catchment. Chemical Geology **364**:93-102.
- Tagliabue, A., A. R. Bowie, P. W. Boyd, K. N. Buck, K. S. Johnson, and M. A. Saito. 2017. The integral role of iron in ocean biogeochemistry. Nature 543:51.
- Temnerud, J., J. Hytteborn, M. Futter, and S. Köhler. 2014. Evaluating common drivers for color, iron and organic carbon in Swedish watercourses. Ambio **43**:30-44.
- Turner, A., and G. Millward. 2002. Suspended particles: their role in estuarine biogeochemical cycles. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science **55**:857-883.
- Turner, A., G. E. Millward, and S. M. Le Roux. 2004. Significance of oxides and particulate organic matter in controlling trace metal partitioning in a contaminated estuary. Marine Chemistry 88:179-192.
- Vahtera, E., D. J. Conley, B. G. Gustafsson, H. Kuosa, H. Pitkänen, O. P. Savchuk, T. Tamminen, M. Viitasalo, M. Voss, and N. Wasmund. 2007. Internal ecosystem feedbacks enhance nitrogen-fixing cyanobacteria blooms and complicate management in the Baltic Sea. Ambio: A Journal of the HUman Environment 36:186-194.
- Vasyukova, E., O. Pokrovsky, J. Viers, P. Oliva, B. Dupré, F. Martin, and F. Candaudap. 2010. Trace elements in organic-and iron-rich surficial fluids of the boreal zone: Assessing colloidal forms via dialysis and ultrafiltration. Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 74:449-468.
- Vilgé-Ritter, A., J. Rose, A. Masion, J.-Y. Bottero, and J.-M. Lainé. 1999. Chemistry and structure of aggregates formed with Fe-salts and natural organic matter. Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects **147**:297-308.
- Waite, T. D., and F. M. Morel. 1984. Photoreductive dissolution of colloidal iron oxides in natural waters. Environ Sci Technol 18:860-868.
- Wällstedt, T., L. Björkvald, and J. P. Gustafsson. 2010. Increasing concentrations of arsenic and vanadium in (southern) Swedish streams. Applied Geochemistry 25:1162-1175.
- Waychunas, G. A., C. S. Kim, and J. F. Banfield. 2005. Nanoparticulate iron oxide minerals in soils and sediments: unique properties and contaminant scavenging mechanisms. Journal of nanoparticle research 7:409-433.
- Wells, M. L., N. M. Price, and K. W. Bruland. 1995. Iron chemistry in seawater and its relationship to phytoplankton: a workshop report. Marine Chemistry 48:157-182.

- Weyhenmeyer, G. A., Y. T. Prairie, and L. J. Tranvik. 2014. Browning of Boreal Freshwaters Coupled to Carbon-Iron Interactions along the Aquatic Continuum. PLoS ONE 9:e88104.
- Wilke, M., F. Farges, P.-E. Petit, G. E. Brown, and F. Martin. 2001. Oxidation state and coordination of Fe in minerals: An Fe K-XANES spectroscopic study. American Mineralogist 86:714-730.
- Wilkinson, K. J., and J. R. Lead. 2007. Environmental colloids and particles: behaviour, separation and characterisation. John Wiley & Sons.
- Xu, R. 2015. Light scattering: A review of particle characterization applications. Particuology **18**:11-21.
- Yu, C., J. J. Virtasalo, T. Karlsson, P. Peltola, P. Österholm, E. D. Burton, L. Arppe, J. K. Hogmalm, A. E. Ojala, and M. E. Åström. 2015. Iron behavior in a northern estuary: Large pools of non-sulfidized Fe (II) associated with organic matter. Chemical Geology 413:73-85.
- Zillén, L., and D. Conley. 2010. Hypoxia and cyanobacteria blooms-are they really natural features of the late Holocene history of the Baltic Sea? Biogeosciences 7:2567-2580.

#### Acknowledgements

This project was funded by the Centre for Environmental and Climate Research (CEC) and the Department of Biology and by the Swedish Research Council (grant number 2015-05450 and grant: 2016-04561), the Swedish Research council Formas through the strong research environment Managing the Multiple Stressors of the Baltic Sea (grant number 207-2010-126), the BONUS project COCOA (grant agreement 2112932-1), funded jointly by the European Commission and FORMAS, as well as by the The Knut and Alice Wallenberg Foundation.

Synchrotron work was partly done at beamline I811, MAX-lab synchrotron radiation source, Lund University, Sweden and at the high-brilliance X-ray absorption and X-ray emission spectroscopy undulator beamline ID26 of the European Synchrotron Radiation Facility (ESRF, Grenoble).

Further synchrotron work was conducted at beamline line 4-1 at the Stanford Synchrotron Radiation Lightsource (SSRL), California, USA. Use of the Stanford Synchrotron Radiation Lightsource, SLAC National Accelerator Laboratory, is supported by the U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Science, Office of Basic Energy Sciences under Contract No. DE-AC02-76SF00515. The SSRL Structural Molecular Biology Program is supported by the DOE Office of Biological and Environmental Research, and by the National Institutes of Health, National Institute of General Medical Sciences (including P41GM103393). The contents of this publication are solely the responsibility of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official views of NIGMS or NIH.

I would like to thank the many people who contributed to this work. First of all, I would like to thank my main supervisor **Emma Kritzberg**. I could not imagine a better scientific mentor, always providing guidance and encouragement. Especially thanks for your everlasting engagement in all aspects of the project, countless advices and for always leaving me with the feeling that everything was fully under control. It was supervision far beyond what could have been expected - it was awesome.

My co-supervisor **Per Persson**, thank you for scientific guidance and fruitful discussions. Thanks for your patience, support and all the private lessons on XAS. I will never forget the exciting times at MaxLab and SSRL together with you. I would also like to thank you for enabling all the interesting collaborations broadening my scientific horizon.

**Daniel Conley**, my second co-supervisor, I would like to thank you for always having time to give advices, even in the middle of the African savannah. I am grateful that you welcomed me into the COCOA project where I learned a lot and met interesting collaborators.

**Sarah Conrad** and **Johan Ingri** are gratefully acknowledged for the collaboration on the project up in the cold north. Sarah, it was a pleasure to get to know you and thank you for the hospitality as well as support during the writing.

Moreover, I thank Luigi Gentile and Ulf Olsson for introducing me to the big world of small particles. Thank you, Luigi, for all the fruitful discussions and a great collaboration.

A special thanks goes to **Caroline** and **Martin** for sharing the passion for Fe. I really appreciated all the interesting formal and informal talks over the last years and all the valuable feedback on my work. Caroline, I appreciate all the times you were so kind to be my Swedish translator, tack så mycket.

To my colleagues at Aquatic Ecology, thank you, for creating a friendly and open working environment.

To all the PhD students at Aquatic Ecology, **Pablo**, **Marja**, **Peter**, **Lyn**, **Mel**, **Ingrid**, **Kaj**, **Mattias**, **Mikale**, **Sarah**, **Varpu**, **Yongcui**, **Nan**, **Gustaf and Emma** thank you for sharing this journey with me. I have really enjoyed our discussions, conferences, pub-times and especially our scientific excursion to the Bahamas. **Jerker**, thank you for all the daddy sparring sessions, realizing on busy days what really is important in life. **Huan**, it was a great pleasure sharing office knowing you would always be there. Additionally, I would like to thank **Raphael** and **Marcus** for giving feedback to my thesis.

I also would like to thank the CEC PhD students, **Ana, Laurie, Sofia, Jasmin, Lovisa, Terese, William, Lelde, Lina, Karina, Tian** and all I may have forgotten, for making the past years enjoyable.

**Heather Reader**, thank you for all the good times, both in Lund and Copenhagen, as well as the help with the kappa.

Without the initial scientific inspiration and guidance I may never have started a PhD, so thank you **Patricia Holm** and **Christian Michel** for providing me with this.

Danke viel mol mine **Eltere** für ihri Understüzig währed di letschte viele Johr. Ganz speziell für die viele Nachhilfe Stunde in Französisch, die sind unbezhalbar wichtig gsi für de Erfolg vo mim Wärdegang. Au es grosses Dankeschön a min **Brüeder** für all die Socke und T-shirts won du mir währed minere Studieziit gspänded hesch.

Tusind tak til Inge-Lise og Claus for altid at være der for min familie.

Last but not least, I would like to thank **Tina** and **Vera** for being my everything. Without your love and support I would not have been able to do this.

#### Doctoral Theses published in environmental science, Lund University

1. Georg K.S. Andersson (2012) Effects of farming practice on pollination across space and time. Department of Biology/Centre for environmental and climate research

2. Anja M. Ödman (2012) Disturbance regimes in dry sandy grasslands – past, present and future. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

3. Johan Genberg (2013) Source apportionment of carbonaceous aerosol. Department of Physics/ Centre for environmental and climate research

4. Petra Bragée (2013) A palaeolimnological study of the anthropogenic impact on dissolved organic carbon in South Swedish lakes. Department of Geology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

5. Estelle Larsson (2013) Sorption and transformation of anti-inflammatory drugs during wastewater treatment. Department of Chemistry/ Centre for environmental and climate research

6. Magnus Ellström (2014) Effects of nitrogen deposition on the growth, metabolism and activity of ectomycorrhizal fungi. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

7. Therese Irminger Street (2015) Small biotopes in agricultural landscapes: importance for vascular plants and effects on management. Department of physical geography and ecosystem science/ Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

8. Helena I. Hanson (2015) Natural enemies: Functional aspects of local management in agricultural landscapes. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

9. Lina Nikoleris (2016) The estrogen receptor in fish and effects of estrogenic substances in the environment: ecological and evolutionary perspectives and societal awareness Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

10. Cecilia Hultin (2016) Estrogen receptor and multixenobiotic resistance genes in freshwater fish and snails: identification and expression analysis after pharmaceutical exposure. Centre for environmental and climate research

11. Annika M. E. Söderman (2016) Small biotopes: Landscape and management effects on pollinators. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

12. Wenxin Ning (2016) Tracking environmental changes of the Baltic Sea coastal zone since the mid-Holocene. Department of Geology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

13. Karin Mattsson (2016) Nanoparticles in the aquatic environment, Particle characterization and effects on organisms. Department of Chemistry/ Centre for environmental and climate research

14. Ola Svahn (2016) Tillämpad miljöanalytisk kemi för monitorering och åtgärder av antibiotika- och läkemedelsrester I Vattenriket. School of Education and Environment, Kristianstad University/ Centre for environmental and climate research

15. Pablo Urrutia Cordero (2016) Putting food web theory into action: Local adaptation of freshwaters to global environmental change. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

16. Lin Yu (2016) Dynamic modelling of the forest ecosystem: Incorporation of the phosphorous cycle. Centre for environmental and climate research

17. Behnaz Pirzamanbein (2016) Recontruction of past European land cover based on fossil pollen data: Gaussian Markov random field models for compositional data. Centre for Mathematical Sciences/ Centre for environmental and climate research

18. Arvid Bolin (2017) Ecological interactions in human modified landscapes – Landscape dependent remedies for the maintenance of biodiversity and ecosystem services. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

19. Johan Martinsson (2017) Development and Evaluation of Methods in Source Apportionment of the Carbonaceous Aerosol. Department of Physics/ Centre for environmental and climate research

20. Emilie Öström (2017) Modelling of new particle formation and growth in the atmospheric boundary layer. Department of Physics/ Centre for environmental and climate research

21. Lina Herbertsson (2017) Pollinators and Insect Pollination in Changing Agricultural Landscapes. Centre for environmental and climate research

22. Sofia Hydbom (2017) Tillage practices and their impact on soil organic carbon and the microbial community. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

24. Erik Ahlberg (2017) Speeding up the Atmosphere: Experimental oxidation studies of ambient and laboratory aerosols using a flow reactor. Department of Physics/ Centre for environmental and climate research

23. Laurie M. Charrieau (2017) DISCO: Drivers and Impacts of Coastal Ocean Acidification. Department of Geology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

25. Kristin Rath (2018) Soil salinity as a driver of microbial community structure and functioning. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

26. Lelde Krumina (2018) Adsorption, desorption, and redox reactions at iron oxide nanoparticle surfaces. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

27. Ana Soares (2018) Riverine sources of bioreactive macroelements and their impact on bacterioplankton metabolism in a recipient boreal estuary. Department of physical geography and ecosystem science/ Centre for environmental and climate research

28. Jasmine Livingston (2018) Climate Science for Policy? The knowledge politics of the IPCC after Copenhagen. Centre for environmental and climate research

29. Simon David Herzog (2019) Fate of riverine iron over estuarine salinity gradients. Department of Biology/ Centre for environmental and climate research

- Herzog, S. D., P. Persson, and E. S. Kritzberg. 2017. Salinity Effects on Iron Speciation in Boreal River Waters. *Environ Sci Technol* 51:9747-9755.
- II. Herzog, S. D., P. Persson, K. Kvashnina and E. S. Kritzberg. Enhanced Iron Transport Capacity along Estuarine salinity Gradients due to Organic Iron Complexes *(in review)*.
- III. Herzog, S. D., S. Conrad, J. Ingri, P. Persson, and E. S. Kritzberg. Seasonal variation in riverine Fe speciation and the fate over estuarine salinity gradients (*Manuscript*).
- IV. Herzog, S. D., L. Gentile, U. Olsson, P. Persson, and E. S. Kritzberg. Characterization of Boreal River Colloids and their Fate at high Salinity (*Manuscript*).



ISBN: 978-91-7753-936-0

